Regular Session




              October 18, 2021
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Monday, October 18, 2021, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 13 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini     M. Mogg     M. Toda     M. Kerr     R. Hallapy     J. Crowe     

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the October 4, 2021, regular session as presented to council. There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
We received the Income Tax Comparison 20/21 through September 30, 2021, and the reconciliation of Bank Statements for month ended September 30, 2021. That is all thank you. 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper file. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- Mayor how about we do that at the end. That way we can get through it in people can go if they want to go. Okay
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini- I would just like to say, I was talking with the auditor before the meeting, and it appears our income tax is doing well this year and just keep hoping it stays that way. Thank you, Mr. President.

Mr. Williams- thank you
Park & Rec-Ms. Viele –The monthly Park & Rec Board meeting will be held here in city council chambers this Thursday, October 21, 2021, at 6 pm. The main gate at Waugh Park is now replaced as stated in the contract. The Park maintenance employee will be on the job until the end of the month. Restrooms at Mattinat Park are now locked due to vandalism. The board has opted not to meet in December. As always, the public is encouraged to attend and participate in Park & Rec meetings. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Economic Development- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, the Christmas parade committee met, and we had a short meeting discussing times and line up with the winter market. Hopefully in the next couple of weeks can get some things nailed down and really get moving on that. Next, I would like to welcome to Hubbard Patty LaRocca and Rudy Posatas the owners of P & R Power Sports located up here on West Market Street. I asked them what brought you to Hubbard. They said they were looking for a brick-and-mortar store and they really liked the small business feel of Hubbard. It is the mom & pop stores that really turn them on. They started the business because Patty LaRocca, who is obviously a bike rider, states that a lot of the bigger dealers didn’t handle women’s apparel. So, they got into that line and formulated a business plan. As of right now, it is working for them. They have a lot of nice merchandise up there. They also do motorcycle and ATV repairs. Their goal is to be a used ATV and used motorcycle sales place. They want to sale new stuff like Can-Am’s, Honda’s or whatever. They have a feeling it will be five to six years before they can get that. So, they are going to start with the used and go into that. They say the business has been very good as well as the communities support for their business has been outstanding. That is all I have thank you.

Mr. Williams- thank you 
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Planning & Zoning- Mr. Toda- No report Mr. President.

Mr. Williams-thank you

Utilities- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President. We had a utilities committee work session on October 11th at 5:30. We had six people present including president of council, the mayor, Mr. Palestro, and the committee members. We were looking at data that they are currently using Utility Financial Solutions for the water rates and possibility of looking at a rate study from that company. We looked at our rate stabilization for the next three or four years. We need to look at leveling the PCA. There was some discussion that in 2035 down the road the coal plant decision, the federal decisions that are going to influence communities as ours, so you look at possibly a long-range plan. Our next meeting was going to be on the 8th but because of Veteran’s Day, it is going to be moved back. The next meeting, I will have a lock down day from Mr. Palestro, so we can have that second meeting. It probably won’t be until the end of November. That is all I have thank you. 
Mr. Williams- thank you

Streets & Sidewalks –Mr. Crowe- Yes Mr. President, Everbrite. The Everbrite Company is in sweeping all the contracted streets. This is the second sweep of the spring and the fall. The street sweeping, we have going on. The street department is still cold patching and catching…or fixing catch basins and cleaning them out. The leaf pickup program starts Monday, November 1st. In the meantime, you are better off mulching or bagging your leaves because they are going to be there a while. I hear we are still looking for applicants to apply to work on our leaf pickup. We would like some applicant to show up. Should be in the paper this week. Thank you
Mr. Williams-thank you

Safety- Mr. Hallapy- Yes, I wanted to announce a safety committee meeting on the 1st at 6 pm. That is all thank you.
Mr. Williams – mmm hold on a minute

REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Mogg- Yes, this last Saturday, the cemetery board held our meeting. First, I would like to congratulate Aaron Byers on getting married in the last few weeks. We also had a discussion on price increases at the cemetery. There has been no price increased since 2016. It will offset expenses. We are probably going to be doing price increases out there. The columbarium committee will meet this Saturday, at 9:00 at the Globe Restaurant. That is all I have.

Mr. Williams- thank you.

FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President. We have a budget and finance meeting that is open to the public this Wednesday, October 20, at 6 pm. We are in the process of Lane is in station now. We are looking to remodel the bathroom now to get the rest of the quotes for that and looking at the EVAC system for the exhaust. The wait times…everyone’s heard on the news the last couple of weeks. I work at Mercy Health. You drive and drop someone off and it is 45 minutes to an hour and a half to dump them off. We are packed. COVID is hitting hard. I know Dr. Kravec has some stuff on the news. I am just letting you know; it is not over. Everybody said it is going away. We are getting pounded like really hard. So, when they drop somebody off, they literally have to wait and there are actually people with COVID waiting right there in their spot. So, an EMS times an ER, ER staffing, nursing over all across the country is really bad. There is a huge global problem. Baby boomers are all hitting now for the next five years and there’s agency nurse issues. There is a huge global problem. I am hoping we are trying to take care of it. Hopefully, these numbers start to go down cuz we are the highest in the state right now at our facilities with the wait times. The ambulance is in 
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the house. It is in because of the weather, and it works out great. There are still times in between that the fire department offsets there back up because they can’t get their patient out fast enough. You literally can’t dump them out at the street and say, hey we are here. So, we are doing that. We had another repair to 28 which was $7,500 worth of parts into that engine that we are approving. That is all I have thank you.

Mr. Williams-thank you
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
SAFETY DIRECTOR- Bill Bancroft- Yes Mr. President. The only thing I have is this Wednesday, October 20 at 3 pm, we will have a promotion ceremony for Patrolman Dominic Pagano to go to being promoted to the position of Sergeant. That is all I have.
Mr. Williams-thank you
SERVICE DIRECTOR
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- No report this evening Mr. President thank you
TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- Not in attendance
AUDITOR- Michael Villano- Nothing this evening Mr. President thank you
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, special committees, and city officials.
Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, I would like to make a correction on my report on P & R Power Sports. I guess I said West Market Street and it is West Liberty Street. It was brought to my attention.
Mr. Williams- okay, thank you. I have a couple of things I want to touch on with Park & Rec, Bonnie I know we discuss…you said the restrooms are locked now?
Ms. Viele-Yes, there was some extensive vandalism done in the restrooms.
Mr. Williams- and the police are investigating that?
Ms. Viele- There was a police report made. I don’t know where it is gone. I haven’t had a report back.
Mr. Williams- Oh, I am sure they will take care of it. My point I am making here is, I know the Park Board is not going to do it, I am wondering if we need to think about putting in cameras up in the parks.
Ms. Viele- We had a camera system, but the hard drive was shot. It was an old system so we don’t have anything. You can’t put cameras in the restrooms, but you can have them outside the restrooms.

Mr. Williams- We really don’t need… I mean if you have them outside you can see who is coming and going.

Ms. Viele-Right. We do have a locking system. A time system that locks and unlocks the doors at certain times.

Mr. Williams- I am just wondering if that is something we should do to protect our investment. I know the Park Board is not going to do it. What do you think mayor?

Mayor- I know there has been many discussions with this safety director about putting good quality active camera systems here in the city building itself and other locations. One would be very real system down at the park since that one did not work and obviously lots of vandalism did occur.
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Mr. Williams- Okay. With Panning & Zoning, are we going to do anymore with the book this year? We done, we what?
Mr. Toda- At this point, I am waiting for the Law Director. We turned everything over to him and he is reviewing it. Once he is done with his part of it and he turns it back over to me we will start having meetings again.

Mr. Williams- Okay. Can I ask, have we …did you guys talk about signage and these LED signs?

Mr. Toda- Well, we covered a lot of signage I know that.
Mr. Williams- I did talk to the mayor, maybe it is just me and my old age but these LED signs that a few of the businesses have that are like flashing and they do this stuff

Mr. Toda- information signs?

Mr. Williams- Well, some of it is information but a lot of it is to get your attention. I almost think we need to put something in here about what colors they can use. They shouldn’t be using red and blue like the one at the drive thru when you’re coming into town when you’re coming up that hill. More than once, I have hit my brakes and tried to move over because I think either a fire truck or police car is coming. The same with Handyman’s. Now, I pay attention and I am looking. The one at the car wash, theirs is like oranges and yellows and stuff like that. I am almost thinking we need to tell these people you can’t be using red and blue like that because …I don’t know if anyone else has noticed it, but it has gotten my attention more than once. It doesn’t just have to be...I get back in town between 4 and 4:30 in the afternoon, so it is not like it is dark. Now, I know it’s there, so I pay attention and I have to think what if fire truck or police is coming the other way and you don’t pay attention to it. Maybe that is something we need to look at. I did attend Mr. Kerr’s utility’s meeting. It was informative and we had some discussions about stuff. I think one of the biggest things we have to pay attention to and try to plan for are these things that the federal government is doing. If they keep going the route they are going, we are going to lose a portion of our capacity that we own within a few coal fire plants. Plus, we need to consider if their dates are correct, we are going to owe like another 20 years on a plant that is going to be closed. I think the biggest problem is our federal government likes to make all kind of plans and tell us we are going to do this, we are going to do that. They don’t think about how they are going to implement it. I think all of us saw over the last year, the problems going on with the electric grid in California when it is hot, they have rolling black outs. Texas was down. Their state was down. The state not cities. Their state was down for a week. One of the things I brought up and we discussed was if our system can handle this because what are we going to do in 2035 or let’s say 2040 when 5,000 people come home and plug their cars in. We think we have something now because in the afternoon air conditioners were running. There has not been a lot of fore thought to this. We also need to plan so that you know, are our customers going to have to upgrade their wiring to do something special with these cars. What are we going to have to do to upgrade for capacity? Where is this extra capacity going to come from because it is not out there? Eddie and I were talking the other day about this. He was discussing with, I believe, it was one of the guys from AMP that is involved in new plants and that. Well, the biggest thing was natural gas plants because they are so clean and natural gas is so plentiful and so cheap. Well, with what is going on gas prices are going up somewhat but now investors are afraid to invest in natural gas. They want to phase out coal and phase out natural gas. If we go to wind and solar and hydro, you think people are screaming now about their electric bill. The highest we are paying right now I think prairie states and that is like 11 to 13 cents a kilowatt hour. The one hydro we were in at least it has come down some, it was 17 or 18 cents per kilowatt hour. You will probably see 20 cent per kilowatt hour that we will be paying for stuff. We will be paying almost double than what we are paying now. I think this could have some ill effects on the community. I don’t I know we say our customers but it’s the community, we own it. We got to try and plan for the future. I just don’t know…you know I was utilities chairman for 12 years I think, so I got a little bit of background. I got a little bit of knowledge. Just enough to be dangerous. I just don’t see good things coming from this at this point unless someone comes up with 
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a much more economical solution then what we are seeing. You guys weren’t here. We invested in two hydro plants. We messed our money. You know AMP comes in tells us how great they are going to be. The first year, we didn’t have a lot of rain so they couldn’t run the hydro plant in July and August because the water was too low. The next year, we had a lot of rain and a lot of snow melt. We couldn’t run the hydro plant because there was too much water. Maybe I am the eternal pessimist, but I don’t have a lot of faith in the people making the plans. I don’t know how much faith I have in AMPO either because they gotten too big and lost sight of us. I spoke to Eddie. I called him yesterday afternoon because I think these people should be coming to us and letting us know what is going on. I haven’t seen an AMPO representative here in probably 10 years ,12 years. We spent a lot of money there. I think we can be better served by them. If they don’t want to serve us, then maybe we need to …I don’t know what else we could do because we are too deep in and too deeply invested. I think we need to be served better. The citizens deserve it, and our community deserves it. These are the things I am trying to get everybody thinking about. We got to stay on top of this because electricity to me is going to be a problem in the not-too-distant future. Eddie has some great plans and if two of the things he has been talking about work out, it will lay the foundation for our future. We still need to figure out where this electricity is going to come from for these electric vehicles. That is all I got. Anyone else? Okay we will move on to the mayor’s report. Oh, go ahead mayor.

Mayor-Eastgate is going to be doing infrastructure study. I will be real interested in there has been so much talk about infrastructure from all communities, electric, water, sewer, broadband the whole nine yards. One of the main things is how we get our power transmitted to us and sometimes the lack of investment on that side of things as well. I think Eastgate is jumping in ahead because they know what is coming down and they want to be ahead of it. So, we will keep our eyes on that.

Mr. Williams- Well, we saw that lack of investment this summer.
Mayor-correct

Mr. Crowe- Mr. President, I think we will elect other people to run this country and take a stance. We can’t put the cart before the horse with electric.
Mr. Williams- See the problem is to me though, if you watch, you went from one who did this same thing. Most of you weren’t here but, that was when prairie state started wasn’t it, Michael? At that time, that plant was 160 million or something to build (200 million). It was going to be the cheapest electricity going because they were building it next to a coal mine. There was no transportation cost. There was a conveyor taking the coal to the plant. It was permitted, plans accepted, EPA ready to go. We got a new president. It was stopped. Everything was pulled and when the dust settled that plant cost almost 2 billion dollars to build. The community, thank God it wasn’t us building, was on the hook for that money. Now, we all are because we are paying for it. Then you had presidents who loosened it a little bit. It didn’t really change. Then you had a president come in who said this is good…oh and another thing was the coal that was okay three months before then was said no this is too dirty. So now, we have transportation cost because the coal mine right next door to it you can’t use to generate electricity, but they can sell it to China. That is my thing. We have too many people down there. There is no common goal, and there is no thought to the American people. It is to their special interests or whoever is going to elect them. I do not disagree that we need to do something about global warming, but this is something that took 200 years to do with modern civilization. You can’t cure it in five. You can’t just say in five years we are not going to use fossil fuels anymore. You don’t have the technology not to use them. Do you think China, who is the biggest polluter in the world is going to quit burning coal? No. If any of you saw the news last week, they have had very bad monsoons there that flooded their coal mines and shut it down. Eighty percent of their power grid was down. I am sure next week, they will be back burning dirty coal. They don’t use scrubbers. They don’t do what we do. I know the United States gets attacked all the time for the one who is destroying the world, but it is not us. At some point, we need to think about the American Citizens and how they are going to live too. So, we 
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will see but it is just too much of a vicious cycle Jer you know. One group comes in they 

do one thing, another group comes in but there is no work together and have a plan at the end. If we would have done something 10, 15 years ago and stuck to that plan, I am sure we would be down a much better road than we are now, but we are not. So, we will see what happens.

There were no more questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, Mr. President, as mentioned by Mr. Kerr, Lane has moved into the fire station. EJFD is now assisting on all calls from 8 to 6 Monday through Friday. Those medical assistance calls. There was a meeting that was held with a city, a township and an EJFD board member along with other communities to give an update on Lane’s continuing our working relationship for ambulance transport services. One of the points from that was that all ambulances are experiencing wait times at hospitals (up to three hours). No matter what time of day or where they are from whether it is a private company or a fire department. Even the Liberty Township Fire Chief has been asking people to use common sense before calling 911, to go to their family doctor and urgent care before calling 911 to get to an emergency room. As Mr. Kerr has mentioned, the wait times and overloads for hospital system has become astronomical. Lanes even mentioned that they had 110 calls in one day to their system. It is a major problem that is occurring not only here in the valley but all over. We will continue working on that to make sure we do the best for our residents. City Hall: New signs have arrived for the employee only and the soon to be Veteran’s Sport. We will get them installed soon. We have also been asked to have a meeting with the VFW to discuss the potential of renaming the bridge down by the old Stiver’s the Purple Heart Veteran’s Bridge as a number of communities have also done. I will be attending a meeting with them to discuss that. Back in March of 2020, I received a phone call from the Planning Commission that was monies that was specifically earmarked through the CARES Act for the counties that would be going strictly to senior centers. Finally, after all these months, the project is finally underway. It is going out for bid to have two touchless doors to get in and out of the senior centers (specifically senior center) and some dividers that not only can be used for food service but also for activities. Hopefully, the activities will resume inside the senior center and also with the senior van. Unfortunately, finding volunteers has been difficult and also having people follow the guidelines that do exist. We are hopeful moving forward. Those monies that are through the Planning Commissions is zero match from the city. It is completely through the Planning Commission so that is a nice thing. Remember to vote November 2. There will be a candidate night for all contested races on the 26th from 6 to 8 pm high School auditorium. Then one unique nice thing that will be coming here at the city building and also the three schools and the public library. The school system worked to create an Eagle Essentials Program. It is personal essentials that are going to be free to those members of the public that are in need. They can come in like I said, anyone that may need a personal item for caring for themselves or for school and also be available here in the city building and also at the library. It is a nice thing that the school is doing, and it will be brought down here this week. That is all.
Mr. Williams- thank you mayor

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the Mayor’s Report.

There were no more questions or comments on the report. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Williams- I want to touch on a couple of things. As most of you know when I discuss it, I am a Facebook stalker. I don’t post. I like to look and see what the community is saying, what they are talking about, what their concerns are, and I see a lot of misinformation on Facebook. Kind of like the internet, you know that old saying if it is on 
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the internet, it must be true. People would be much better served by contacting the city about questions on their utility bill instead of asking their friends and neighbors or their friend and neighbors on Facebook. They are not going to give you the answer. If there is a problem, they aren’t going to fix your problem. The only people that are going to fix it is our utilities department. One of the ones I am just so tired of...I won’t post on Facebook. Sorry, I am not going to do it because once a city official does that…and mayor you got…your crazy. I wouldn’t do it. I am not going to end up in an argument or get attacked on Facebook. It is not going to happen. If you want to talk to me my phone number is in the phone book. I still have a landline. You’re not getting my cell phone number. The biggest one is the O charge on people’s bills. It is not an overage charge. It is not a charge to pay for electricity we bought and didn’t use. I still haven’t figured that one out where it came from. The PCA is a formula used for the simplest terms our utility rate. That way the city doesn’t have to pass a new rate every month because electricity on the open market changes. We don’t pay for something we didn’t buy. When we buy on the open market, we will enter into a contract. It will be for say one of these contracts is for 100kwh or up to 100kwh and then we need something else. Our electricity is metered when it comes into the city, so we know what we are supplied with and what we pay for. Granted we pay more money for open market then our long-term contracts, but you can’t have long term contracts for 100% of electric usage because you all know by looking at your electric bills, you don’t use the same amount of electricity every month. Ummm what else was on there? I hear people compare their utility bill to friends with Ohio Edison. In all the comparisons we did, we are within pennies of each other. You can’t compare a water, sewer, and electric bill to an electric bill. Every person I talked to in the township has a higher electric bill than I do. We can compare all we want First Energy and Ohio Edison doesn’t service the City of Hubbard. The City of Hubbard takes care of the City of Hubbard. I seen a few people who insinuate we’re ripping people off and we are doing this and that like we are getting kickbacks or something. That is the craziest thing I have ever heard. The biggest thing is it could never happen and continue to happen. The City of Hubbard is audited by the State of Ohio every year. I think they would catch on. There have been suggestions that we sell our utilities. I know I am rambling but there are things going around this town, I have been on this council for 25 years. Well, since I was 19 years old. As long as I sit here and I am a citizen of the City of Hubbard, I will fight anyone who wants to get rid of our utilities. We will lose so much. If folks think that selling to First Energy or one of the water departments that we are going to get cheaper rates, you need to sit back and think to yourself when you’re riding up and down the street every pole, every inch of wire, every light, we own them. If we sold it conservatively 30, 40 million I would say. That would be great money to the city. Guess what? First Energy still got to pay that money back so you’re not going to get it any cheaper. I again say, if you have questions about your utility bill or you are having a problem, the only way you are going to get it fixed is calling the city not getting on Facebook. I know mayor, we don’t get that many calls. There are more people expecting answers on Facebook and it is not going to happen. Well, that is all I got. Anyone else?
PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who would like to address council on our one agenda item when recognized please step forward to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. No one.
NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

Mr. Williams- We have no request for legislation tonight
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ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ordinance 17-21 Second Reading

AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF CONTROL TO ENTER INTO AN AMENDED AGREEMENT FOR A TERM OF 5 YEARS BETWEEN THE TRUMBULL COUNTY COMBINED HEALTH DISTRICT AND THE CITY OF HUBBARD
Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 17-21 it will flow to a third reading

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who would like to address council on non-agenda items related to city council business, when recognized please step forward to the microphone, State your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. We have no one so at this time the mayor has asked city council to adjourn into executive session to discuss contracts I would ask that someone make a motion for council to go into executive session pursuant to Ohio Revised Code 121.22G to discuss negotiations and bargaining sessions with public employees.
It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Mr. Toda that council go into executive session to discuss contracts. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Mr. Williams- show council back into regular session. I would entertain a motion to adjourn.

ADJOURN 
It was moved by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Mogg to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

